
Minutes of the Meeting of the Little Burstead Parish Council,

held at Little Burstead Village Hall, 

on Wednesday, 11 January 2012 at 7.30pm

Present: Councillor Daffin (Chair)

              Councillors Dean, Savage and Smith. 
In Attendance: Mrs. Kim Barford, Clerk to the Parish Council

                         Five members of the public 
1/12 Apologies

       Apologies were received from Cllr. Mohseni. Essex CC Cllr Kay Twitchen had also sent her apologies. 
2/12 Declarations of Interest

       There were no declarations of interest. 

3/12 Minutes

        Members considered and approved the minutes of the meeting of 9 November 2012. 

4/12 Matters arising from minutes of previous meeting. 
         None. 
The meeting was adjourned.

5/12 Public Forum
a. PC Julie Dawes, Burstead Police Team, who had joined the meeting gave an update on recent crime statistics and outlined the re-organisation to occur on 1 March 2012. 

b. A member of the public present spoke of his concerns regarding certain of the works undertaken in 

      preceeding months at Rectory Road.  
The meeting reconvened.

6/12 Police report 

a. Cllr Dean referred to the update given during public forum. Pc Dawes to be invited to attend and give a brief presentation at the Annual Parish Meeting.
b. Cllr Savage spoke of the level of current communications. Policy report not available. He had produced and displayed a poster detailing current Police contact information as none received. Members agreed communication key to benefit residents. Cllr’s Savage and Dean to produce policy report for consideration at a future meeting.

7/12 Reports by designated officers of the Council 

a. Public Rights of Way - Repair, improvement, use and change  
      Cllr. Daffin said a survey was 75% complete. Following liaison with Chris Brown, ECC PROW
      Officer the majority of clearance work was now complete.
      Cllr Daffin said the numbering and identifying of PROWS throughout the Parish was needed as 
      insufficient information and mapping was available at present. This included reference to the 
      circular route publicised by the Borough Council. A full proposal to be considered at a future 
      meeting. 

      Cllr. Smith spoke again of the poor state of Byway 56. Members noted no response received as yet 
      to earlier letter to ECC Highways. 
b. Repairs and improvements to the Parish’s roads, paved walkways and verges:

      Rectory Road – Discussion took place regarding recent letter to ECC Highways and members 
      noted no response at the time of the meeting. The clerk to write a further letter regarding the on-
      going problem of flooding.  
      Botney Hill Road – Cllr. Smith spoke again of the pot holes on the unimproved areas of the road. 
      The clerk to report.
c. Verge cutting – Discussion took place regarding the dissatisfaction with last year’s local additional cut service. Changes had taken place and members requested Cllr Daffin and the clerk meet with Ron Charge who has expressed an interest in providing the service in 2012 to discuss arrangements.  
d. The location, repair and improvement of the Parish’s ponds – Cllr Savage had spoken with John Ellis regarding the required improvements. The Village Hall Committee and Laindon Common Conservators had assisted with improvements in the past and both keen to become involved again and assist. Cllr. Savage to continue with the on-going maintenance plan, to be available at the next meeting. Essex Probation Service had been contacted to enquire about availability to assist again with maintenance, reply awaited. Clerk to pursue. The matter of risk assessment raised by Cllr Daffin before any major work undertaken. 
8/12 Planning matters 

a. Members noted the comments submitted to the Borough Council regarding planning applications which required a response prior to the meeting:

Planning application no. 11/01196/FULL

Broom Cottage, Broomhills Chase, Little Burstead 

Demolition of existing 4 bed property and construction of new 5 bed house

The Parish Council objected to the application.

The outline area of the rebuild would bring about a 14m2 larger ground floor area thus further aggravating the over-development that appeared to be the reason for the refusal of the earlier application in 2007 and we see no particular reason why the 2007 reasoning should be changed in any way other by reducing the footprint rather than increasing it. 

Our understanding is that the residential m2 limit for properties in the Green Belt in Little Burstead and Basildon is 180 m2 and this proposal seems to seek provision for a residential area of

234m2 which is 30% above its existing area and 30% above the official limit of 180m2. 
We refer to point 3 on page 7 of the design and access statement and understand that certain of the Broomhills Estate residents consider that the existing exit from the property to be dangerous.

We consider that attention should be given to revising the exit /entrance to from the property to ensure the safety of road users when passing the gateway and drive from the property

The application refers to a 5 bedroom property and only provides detail for four which we find confusing.

We ask why an application should be allowed for a property that isn't on the electoral register in favour of applicants who do not appear to live in the parish who presumably stated themselves as the  owners of the property.

Planning application no. 11/01314/FULL

Outdoor swimming pool, pool room with plant, changing, wc and fitness facilities

Hope Cottage, Laindon Common Road, Little Burstead

The Parish Council had no objection to the development.

Planning application no. 11/01321/FULL

Single storey rear/side extension with replacement garage door and windows

Homeleigh, Laindon Common Road, Little Burstead

The Parish Council had no objection to the development.

b. No applications received subsequent to the publication of the agenda.
c. Members noted at previous meeting the following decision by Basildon BC regarding:

       10/01191/AGBAS - Erection of an agricultural storage building  

      Richdan Farm, Tye Common Road, Billericay

      Members discussed again. It was acknowledged the decision had been awarded by the Borough 

      Council during their time of restricted communication, due to other prevailing matters in autumn 2011.    

9/12   Finance 

a. Members approved the following payments:

            Clerk salary December 2011/January 2012  

            Society of Local Council Clerks 2012 subscription £83
            HMRC - PAYE 3 months to 5 Jan 2012

b. Members received the accounts for the 9 months to 31 December 2011with revised forecast for year to 31 March 2012 and noted Cllr. Daffin had paid £40 to the Parish Council for the purchase of the scrap metal chain from the War Memorial fencing and the clerks previous ( faulty) Dell laptop.

10/12 Highway and Gateway signs 

      The clerk updated members regarding her communications with Highways. The stolen signs are to be   

      replaced with new signs of a composite material which are of the same size, with the same narrative 

      and are to be supplied and installed, with no charge to the Parish Council. 

11/12 Finger post signs within Parish 

      The clerk advised two decorators had been approached for quotations which will be available for 

      Members consideration at the March meeting. 

12/12 Laindon Common

      Members received an update from Cllr. Daffin regarding the footpath extension from The Dukes Head
      to Laindon Common Car park. The path had been started by Laindon Common Conservators with

      scrapings laid. No further football club parking problems noted.   

13/12 Queens Diamond Jubilee 

a. Members received information and considered a proposal from Cllr Savage regarding the siting of a Beacon within the Village, on the Village Green opposite the War Memorial. Members were in agreement that the clerk makes enquiries about cost for the purchase and installation of a substantial hardwood post with iron basket Beacon for consideration at the March meeting.
b. Members discussed options for celebrations within the Village and consider a proposal from Cllr. Savage regarding the purchase of commemorative mugs for children. Literature was distributed by Cllr Savage at the meeting and members were in agreement to the proposal, subject to a full costing at the March meeting. The clerk to make enquiries through the Borough Council regarding the number of children within the village. Cllr Savage proposed that any surplus mugs be sold to people who wished to purchase them. All members in agreement.   

14/12 No. 256 Bus service 

      In response to lobbying in 2011 by the Parish Council, members noted the improved service had

      commenced on 8 January 2012 for a 12 month trial period. Members receive and approved a proposal
      from Cllr Smith that the timetable be delivered to all residents. The clerk to obtain copies from Essex CC 

      or alternatively arrange for copies to be made and made available for distribution. 

15/12 Communication / Publicity

a. Members were updated regarding the progress of the website development and noted the clerk had subscribed to Essex Info Net free of charge and was preparing for a free training session to be provided by Pat Roberts, Essex CC with the site then being launched in the forthcoming weeks.  

b. A brief discussion took place regarding publicity. Members requested the clerk produce a press release announcing the budget and Parish Council plans for the ensuing year. 
16/12 Clerks Report

Members received and considered the report.
17/12 ABLC, LLC, EALC and other associated bodies

      Cllr Daffin updated members.
18/12 Staff Appraisal

      Cllr. Daffin said an actual appraisal had not taken place but with the approval of members the clerks 

      salary had been reviewed and moved up one pay point in accordance with her contract.
19/12 Standing Orders and Financial Regulations

       Deferred. A draft model to be available at the March meeting.
20/12 Dates of forthcoming meetings:    

       The next meeting of the Parish Council, Wednesday, 14th March 2012 at 7.30pm.

       The Annual Parish meeting, actually Thursday, 29th March 2012 at 7pm. 

       The Annual General meeting of Little Burstead Parish Council, 9th May 2012 at 7.30pm. 
Signed ……………………………                                                                      Dated ………………….          

